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SPECIAL APPARITION OF CHRIST JESUS IN THE CITY OF BERLIN, GERMANY, TO THE
VISIONARY FRIAR ELÍAS DEL SAGRADO CORAZÓN DE JESÚS

At last, the day has come for the liberation of this place, from the roots of evil and from its
persecutions.

At last, the voice of the pilgrims rise up to the Heavens and the Father of the Universe hears the
voice of His children who cry out for His Mercy and for His Pity.

At last the uncertain doors are closed and a door of Light opens in the heart of humankind so that
Divine Energy may enter, this energy which will transform everything when hearts open to receive
it and make it part of their lives forever.

At last, Divine Mercy has triumphed again and lost hearts find the path which, due to different
circumstances, they had never found.

This is the time of revelations, this is the time in which the Divine Consciousness will approach
humanity to remind it of its commitment with the Source, just as it was in Genesis, in the beginning.

After having deviated and it became corrupt, humanity can, through the sacrifice of the Son of God,
achieve the Mercy of the Father and justify its existence, in spite of errors.

It is for this reason that I am here today, among you, and with many more who are not here today, I
am also them, to transmit the joy of My Heart, the Grace of My Spirit, and the Sovereignty of My
Soul to you, which in light of the Celestial Father, will redeem you and justify you so that you may
go through the door of redemption.

Today not only the past is purified and sublimated, but also the present is redeemed and
contemplated by the Mercy of the Father so that His children may achieve true Peace, which they
lose in these times because of the modernities of this cycle that blinds the consciousness of souls
and, little by little, separates them from God.

But I come to offer Myself, as that bridge of Light, upon which everyone can cross toward the
House of the Celestial Father Who, in spite of the extremely serious mistakes of His children
throughout time, sends Your Savior so that you may find and feel Him again, so that you may again
draw closer to the Fount of His Love and of His Wisdom, which descends from the Celestial
Universe to fill you and to bless you.

This is the time, companions, of experiencing a change in consciousness, of living the Plan of God
with joy and of completely adhering to that Divine Plan so that your lives may receive new
attributes, and these attributes of God may be radiated to the world just as I radiate the Light of My
Heart to you now.

Thus, here today, the doors of Heaven and of the Universe are opened so that not only the fallen
may be freed and redeemed, but also your souls may experience communion with the Father, with
the Son and with the Holy Spirit, in order to establish again the alliance which was once lost
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through the action of humankind, who believed they had more power than God and more authority
than Divine Justice.

But today, I do not come to remove the past, neither your history. I come to awaken within you the
commitment of joyfully living a union with God and the existence of the whole Universe, because
all that was created, companions, is not only material and concrete. Everything created is
profoundly spiritual, lovingly thought of by the Divine Source so that all creatures that exist beyond
this Universe and which have a filiation with God, may learn from Love and from Wisdom.
Because the mistakes within Creation not only occurred here. The errors of humanity are distant and
unknown, they have their origin in other stars, in other ways of thinking, in other ways of feeling, in
other ways of acting.

With My Consciousness, I come to interrupt this timeline, chronological and concrete, which has
lead the world to its self-destruction many times.

That is why I come to correct these defects from the origin, which are not only human or material,
but also spiritual, and which are far from God because they do not have love or unity and, even less,
wisdom.

That is why I come to correct in this time what no one has managed to correct by themselves,
knowing that millions of souls, not only in Europe but throughout the world, were interfered with by
that spiritual deviation of humanity.

A corrupt source is today replaced by a Source of Light and Wisdom, so that in the origin of the
human essence, which goes beyond anything intellectual or mental, which goes beyond the reach of
humankind, may be able to regenerate this current race which came to the Earth with a purpose and
has not yet fulfilled it, since the origins of Adam and Eve.

This is why I sacrificed Myself and died for you on the Cross, because if I had not been here, as
your Master and Lord, humanity would not exist at this moment, even after all it has done over the
course of time and having transgressed Universal Laws, again and again.

I come to speak to you with the clarity of the Wisdom of God, with the momentum of the Spirit of
My Eternal Father, because this is the time of an extraordinary Grace which not only is being
received by Berlin today, but also the whole world that was a participant in those past events, which
left indelible traces in souls and in hearts.

But I come to summon the newly redeemed, those who opened their hearts to listen to God and to
feel in the depths of their spirits the loving and powerful voice of the Son of God; a Consciousness
that knows you deeply, since before you existed, since before you were essences of light in the
Creator Sources of My Father.

Today I return, companions, to place Europe and specially Germany facing the opportunity of
returning to the Source of the Creation of God so that the attributes of love, of compassion, of
forgiveness, of unity, of healing, and specially of light may be within the consciousness of this
people, which must be reignited in the Love of God, having a deep and infinite gratitude for all
those who have cried out at this moment through this prayer of today, for their people, for their
culture, and for their nation so that, through the divine intercession of the Son, all may be
transfigured with the loving and compassionate help of the Archangel Michael, who has once again
removed the essence of evil at the request of the Eternal Father.
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Feel renewed, then, and freed. Feel yourselves baptized again by My Spirit, by the Spirit that
descended on Pentecost and that, in the past, brought the apostles a strengthening of their faith and
of the apostolate.

So, I invite you as a nation and as a people, as a culture in redemption, to be apostles of Mine in this
time, not only through the prayer from the heart and through supplication, but also in expressing
inner love to your brothers and sisters, to those who most suffer, to the Kingdoms of Nature that
silently transmute the condition of the human being all the time.

You have been blessed with exuberant and precious nature, because the Kingdoms donated
themselves before you did, to accompany you in your transition toward redemption.

And now that this moment approaches, and not only your souls but also the souls of Germany will
have that opportunity of truly experiencing redemption, for all that was done and what happened,
gladden your hearts, and again and again reconfirm your filiation with God so that the Angel of
Germany, deeply offended by the action of humankind in the past, may receive the help it needs
from the Angel of Portugal so that the one thousand years of peace may reign in this people and you
be participants in the glorious coming of your Redeemer.

So be it.

God, through His Son, opens the doors of His Celestial Church so that souls may commune of His
Divine Source, with the attributes of love and of unity, attributes that expressed the Creation of the
spiritual, mental and material Universes.

And thus, in light of the Source of the Creation of the Father and the divine Gift of His Mercy, in
the same way as the angels of Heaven, I invite you to bow down to the ground to receive from God
the Gift of His reconciliation and forgiveness, no matter if you are from Germany or not, for
humanity is one and inseparable.

When humanity understands that, wars, hunger, inequality, human conflicts and religious
persecutions will no longer exist.

When humanity accepts that it is one and inseparable, everything will change forever.

Let us stand.

"Lord of the Universe, Who frees and transmutes all things, grant Your children the infinite Grace
of Your Forgiveness so that all may be rebuilt, restored and reconciled with Your Spirit. Amen".

"For the sake of the Water which sprung from My Side, may souls receive healing and Mercy.
Amen".

I celebrate the apostolate of My Eucharist with those who most suffer and have need of it, so that
souls may commune of My Spirit, which renews them and brings them faith in these times.

Those who can, kneel down to carry out this consecration, a consecration that will renew Germany
and all the souls that live here through the unfathomable Mercy of the Heart of Jesus.

In that time, when I was with the apostles celebrating the mystery of the Love of God, manifested
through the presence of the Son, I brought all the Divine Attributes for the world, offering the bread
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to God so that it may be blessed and consecrated in the silent presence of the angels of Heaven.

After that moment, I said to the apostles, as I say to you today: "Take and eat all of it, for this is My
Body that was given for humankind for the forgiveness of sins".

We praise You, Lord, and we bless You. (Repeated three times)

In the expansion of that mystery of Love, which came from the Divine Source of the Father, in the
same way He blessed the Holy Chalice. And in that moment I gave it to My apostles, saying to
them: "Take and all drink of it, for this is the Chalice of My Blood, the Blood of the New Covenant,
which will be spilled by your Redeemer for the remission of sins. Do this in remembrance of Me".

We praise You, Lord, and we bless You. (Repeated three times)

Prayer: Our Father.

This is the Body and the Divine Blood of Christ, happy are they invited to avail themselves of this
Sacrament, for they shall achieve eternal life.

I taught you a long time ago to love one another, to support and accompany one another in the
moments of joy as in the moments of sorrow, in the moments of life as in the moments of death.
Now I ask you to do the same with whom you have beside you, day after day, for thus you will do it
with Me.

Renew this request of your Lord all the days that will come, in this way, the Love of God will not
be lacking in the world, and the nations of the Earth will learn to correct their paths and will place
themselves on the path of God; a God Who has no religion or governor because it is the God of
Love, infinite, wide, deep, healing, restorative and inter-dimensional, for it is an omnipresent and
almighty God, it is the Source that loves you all the time and will never forget you, because His
Love is real and invincible.

May this Love reach the souls of Germany today so that, renewed by the Sacrament of Faith, they
may feel themselves to be worthy children of God.

May the deep Peace of My Heart be with you for, in this way, the Peace that comes from My Heart
will be with your people and with all nations.

In unity and in love for Me, you will give each other the greeting of Peace.

I thank Germany, Europe and all My followers for having responded to My call, this important
spiritual call for Berlin.

I thank you.

In the Name of the Father, of the Son and of the Holy Spirit. Amen.

We can give each other the greeting of Peace.


